Living in the past?

—tenure, roles and attitudes in the central civil service

Tom Christensen · Per Lægreid





Stein Rokkan senter for flerfaglige samfunnsstudier (Rokkansenteret) har en tredelt publikasjonsserie.

Publikasjonsserien redigeres av et redaksjonsutvalg oppnevnt av avdelingsstyret for Rokkansenteret.

Redaksjonsutvalget har ansvar for å vurdere og plassere publikasjonene som henholdsvis rapporter, notater og særtrykk.

I rapportserien trykkes avhandlinger og ferdige vitenskapelige arbeider, for eksempel sluttrapporter fra forskningsprosjekter. Manuskriptene er vurdert av minst en fagfelle i tillegg til redaksjonsutvalget.

Som notater trykkes arbeidsnotater, foredrag og seminarinnlegg. Manuskripter som trykkes som notater godkjennes av prosjektleder.

Som særtrykk utgis arbeider som allerede er publisert i vitenskapelige tidsskrift eller i bøker.

ISSN 1503-0946

ROKKANSENTERET NYGÅRDSGATEN 5 5015 BERGEN TLF. 55 58 97 10 FAX 55 58 97 11

E-MAIL: POST@ROKKAN.UIB.NO WWW.ROKKANSENTERET.UIB.NO

# Living in the past? – tenure, roles and attitudes in the central civil service

TOM CHRISTENSEN
PER LÆGREID

STEIN ROKKAN CENTRE FOR SOCIAL STUDIES

UNIFOB AS

JANUARY 2008

# Contents

Preface	3
ABSTRACT	4
Sammendrag	5
Introduction	6
THE NORWEGIAN CONTEXT - HISTORICAL DEVELOPMENT AND REFORM WAVES	7
GENERATIONAL, CAREER AND DEMOGRAPHIC PERSPECTIVES	8
THE INDEPENDENT VARIABLES: CHANGES IN THE CIVIL SERVICE 1976-2006	15
DESCRIBING THE DEPENDENT VARIABLES: TASKS, ATTITUDES AND CONTACT	17
THE SIGNIFICANCE OF TENURE ON TASKS, ATTITUDES AND CONTACTS	21
MULTIVARIATE ANALYSIS: THE RELATIVE EXPLANATORY POWER OF TENURE, POSITION AND DEMOGRAPHY	23
DISCUSSION	25
Conclusion	27
References	30
Appendix:	33

# Preface

This paper is written as part of the project "Norwegian central government administration in a thirty years perspective", funded by the Meltzer foundation. The paper was presented at the conference 'Governing by Looking Back: How History Matters in Society, Politics and Government', Canberra December 12-14 2007. We will thank the Norwegian Social Science Data Services for valuable help in data collection.

Bergen, 17.1 2008 Per Lægreid Project leader

### **Abstract**

In this paper we describe the changes that have taken place in the Norwegian civil service over the past 30 years, spanning the period of the 'old public administration', the New Public Management era and finally the current post-NPM period. We focus on demographic changes and on changes in tenure, tasks, attitudes and contact patterns. The changes in civil servants' tasks, attitudes and contacts are analysed using generational, career and demographic perspectives. The empirical data base is provided by surveys conducted every ten years of civil servants in the ministries. The main empirical findings are that there has been a combination of robustness and change in the Norwegian civil service over the past 30 years. We find little support for the generational perspective. The career perspective, illustrated by the importance of position, is best fitted to understand the variations in civil servants' contact patterns and attitudes. Demography, as represented by different educational backgrounds and genders, also has an effect.

## Sammendrag

I dette notatet beskrives endringer som har skjedd i norsk sentraladministrasjon i løpet av de siste 30 år – fra tradisjonell offentlig forvaltning via New Public Management (NPM) til reformer i etterkant av NPM. Vi fokuserer på demografiske endringer og endringer i tjenestetid, oppgaver, holdninger og kontaktmønster. Endringene i tjenestemennenes oppgaver, holdninger og kontaktflater blir analysert ut fra et generasjonsperspektiv, karriereperspektiv og et et demografisk perspektiv. Datagrunnlaget er spørreskjemaundersøkelser som er gjennomført hvert tiende år fra 1976 til 2006 blant ansatte i norske departementer. Et viktig empirisk funn er at det har vært en kombinasjon av robusthet og endring i norske departementer i løpet av de siste 30 år. Vi finner lite støtte for et generasjonsperspektiv mens et karriereperspektiv, illustrert ved betydningen av hvilket stillingsnivå de ansatte har, er best egnet til å forstå variasjoner i tjenestemennenes kontaktmønster og holdninger. Demografiske kjennetegn, representert ved utdanningsbakgrunn og kjønn, har også en effekt.

### Introduction

Over the past two or three decades the central civil service in many countries has experienced much change and turbulence. Three different phases of development are discernible – the "old Weberian public administration", the NPM era and, more recently, what has come to be labelled the post-NPM phase (Christensen, Lie and Lægreid 2007). Some see these as phases of dominance, whereby each new reform wave pushes aside the main features of the former generation and installs its own administrative principles. Another view, and the one we address here, is that each phase involves a rebalancing of existing and new features, so that previous features continue to exist; but sometimes in new forms (Light 1998, Pierson 2004, Streeck and Thelen 2005). The result is an increase in the complexity of administrative structures and culture. When studying the history of the civil service it therefore seems appropriate to take an "archaeological" approach (Lægreid et al. 2003).

In this paper we will first describe the changes in the Norwegian civil service over the past 30 years, spanning the three development phases mentioned, by focusing on demographic changes and on changes in tenure, tasks, attitudes and contact patterns. Second, we will analyse variations in civil servants' tasks, attitudes and contacts in 2006. The tenure of civil servants seems to be a potentially important variable to focus on in this respect. People who have spent many years in the civil service are the carriers of the history of civil service institutions – functioning as their living memory – and will hence pass on the history and cultural norms and values of the institution to coming generations (March and Olsen 1989, Selznick 1957). They are important for the "regeneration" aspect and for the ideal that turn-over will be gradual enough to allow older civil servants to socialize and train younger ones (Pfeffer 1983). But civil servants with long tenure are important for other reasons, too, since they are naturally overrepresented among administrative leaders. They bring to leadership positions experience and attitudes formed over a long period of time and informed by a mixture of tradition and change.

A crucial question addressed in this paper is whether civil servants with long tenure in the central public administration are living in the past. Are their tasks more related to the "old public administration" – in other words, tasks related to laws, rules, single cases, etc. – than those of civil servants with a shorter tenure whose tasks will be more 'modern' and NPM-oriented and include things like planning and policy development, organizational development, regulation, performance measurement or else the more coordinative tasks associated with the post-NPM phase. Are their attitudes to their roles and identity more 'old-fashioned'? And do they have a broader and different contact pattern to civil servants with shorter tenure? Is the significance of tenure stronger in these respects than other independent variables like position, gender or education? These questions will be addressed by using three theoretical approaches – a generational perspective, a cumulative career perspective and a demographic perspective.

1 The main reason for analysing only the variations in the 2006 data is that the earlier surveys are more difficult to use as an illustration of the division of the three periods.

The data used to analyse the main research questions are primarily from a large survey conducted of civil servants in the Norwegian ministries in 2006, but comparable surveys from 1976, 1986 and 1996 are also used to show developmental features of the Norwegian central civil service.<sup>2</sup>

We will first give a brief outline of the Norwegian context. Then we will introduce the three theoretical perspectives and apply them to the survey data. Third, we will describe the changes in demographic composition and tenure over time, followed by a description of the changes in tasks, attitudes and contact patterns. Fourth, we will analyse the variation in tasks, attitudes and contact patterns by examining the importance of tenure and of structural and demographic features. Finally, we will draw some general conclusions.

# The Norwegian context - historical development and reform waves

The Norwegian constitution dates from 1814, the year that ended 400 years of subordination to Denmark and marked its entry into a union with Sweden that lasted until 1905. The central civil service established after 1814 had strong hierarchical and centralized features (Christensen 2003). The most important aspect of the centralized state was the establishment of seven ministries dominated by jurists, a situation that lasted right up until the 1970s. In the years following 1814 various professional groups became rather sceptical towards the centralized state model and demanded professional autonomy. As a result, between 1840 and 1880 a number of specialized, sectoral agencies dominated by different professional groups were established (Christensen and Roness 1999). These agencies were based on the Swedish model, but were later modified to become semi-autonomous bodies, a model still dominant today.

From an early stage the centralized state model in Norway was based very much on Rechtsstaat values. It displayed Weberian features and the majority of civil servants and politicians were jurists (Christensen 2003). Over time this state model acquired cultural features related to nation-building and designed to integrate different groups culturally and to develop collective norms and values (Slagstad 1998). This process of cultural integration aimed both to reconcile geographically-based cultural differences but eventually also to integrate the growing working class (Rokkan and Valen 1970). After World War II another integrative process started whose aim was to bring about systematic organizational participation in government (Olsen 1983). Interest groups were increasingly formally integrated into public decision-making processes via various organizational forms. They were seen as special interests but also as participating in a collective effort to build the welfare state. They represented strong pressure for equality as a central value and norm in various policy areas, such as wage equality.

<sup>2</sup> The respondents were all civil servants in the ministries from executive officers to top civil servants. The response rate was 67 percent in 2006 compared with 72 percent in 1976, 1986 and 1996.

Summing up the historical development, the 'old public administration' or civil service, built on centralization, educational homogeneity of civil servants, cultural integration and corporatist features, was really established during the Labour Party's term in office from 1946 until 1965, when for most of that time it formed majority and single-party governments, labelled the 'one-party state'. This form of public administration remained very strong in the 1970s but was modified somewhat by decentralizing elements.

During the 1980s Norway experienced a period of turbulent transition. There was a marked but not very strong move to the right, partly supported by a modernized and increasingly right-leaning Labour Party, and this gradually changed administrative policy (Christensen and Lægreid 1998b). Nevertheless, when NPM was introduced Norway did not jump on the band-wagon but remained a reluctant reformer for the next 10-15 years (Olsen 1996). In 1986 the Center-Right government introduced a modernization program, and the next year the Labour Party proposed a renewal program for the civil service. Both programs were inspired by NPM, but reflected primarily NPM rhetoric and did not result in much action. Starting in the 1990s the corporative system became weaker and Norway gradually introduced some NPM features. Management by Objectives and Results was introduced in all government organizations, followed by the gradual structural devolution of state-owned enterprises and agencies. The most marked NPM-oriented period was during the Conservative-Centre government's term in office from 2001 to 2005, when a regulatory reform was implemented and increasing use was made of efficiency-related measures. The Red-Green government that came to power in 2005 was elected on an anti-NPM ticket, but it has been slow to reverse or modify NPM measures (Christensen and Lie 2007).

If we relate our surveys to the NPM and post-NPM reforms, we can assume that at the time the 1986 survey was conducted the old public administration was still in place.<sup>3</sup> The survey of 1996 seems to show the first NPM features (Christensen and Lægreid 1998a), while the 2006 survey shows the tension between NPM and post-NPM reform measures. The 2006 survey reflects both the general experience of the post-NPM phase and also the major reorganizations that were taking place at the time designed to increase control and horizontal coordination, like the new labour and welfare reform (Christensen, Fimreite and Lægreid 2007).

# Generational, career and demographic perspectives

Broadly speaking, tenure as a demographic variable concerns certain aspects of employment in formal organizations (Pfeffer 1983, Tsui et al. 1995, 1999). Tenure is different from other demographic variables, which concern social background, and focuses primarily on the experience and career paths of civil servants. Tenure reflects

<sup>3</sup> The division between the periods is reflected in the way the tenure variable is constructed, as shown below.

the dynamic between civil servants' background and the structural and cultural constraints to which they are subjected inside the civil service; the longer the tenure, the more complex this dynamic is.

When used as a variable to analyse the development and working of the central civil service tenure may be defined in different ways. First, tenure may be seen in a *generational perspective*. When people enter the civil service, they do so in a certain historical context. This embraces a number of factors, one of which is education. Civil servants educated during the student revolution of the late 1960s, for example, will have a different background and attitudes to those educated during the educational reforms of the 1990s. Another factor is the political, societal, economic and technological constraints prevailing at the time they entered the civil service, but also the current political-administrative structure and culture, including whether the civil service is going through a period of turbulence or not. At any given moment central government institutions are a shifting residue of history, and it is important to take lags in adjustment into account (Stinchcombe 1965, March and Olsen 1989). The theory of path-dependency would expect civil servants' attitudes and behaviour further on in their careers to be influenced by the historical context of their formative years, i. e. their cultural "roots" will influence the "paths" taken later (Krasner 1988, Selznick 1957, Pierson 2004).

In accordance with this analytical view one would expect there to be distinct generations of civil servants in different development phases, and tenure would hence explain variations in attitudes, role enactment, identities, contacts, etc. But such a view makes certain assumptions that may not or may not be valid. One is that each period, in spite of overlapping reforms, really is quite distinct and thus leaves its own specific generational mark on civil servants. This assumes that most of the contextual constraints point in one direction and do not show an inconsistent pattern. It also assumes that path-dependency plays a dominant role over other factors, like hierarchical position, education or gender, and is the key factor in shaping civil servants' attitudes, identities and contact patterns.

One challenge of using such a perspective, therefore, is to delimit and define the different generations of civil servants and their historical roots, and to identify the effects and implications these have. Ideally, one would be able to do this using a wider range of contextual factors in clearly defined generations, but a simpler solution is to define them according to the main features of the civil service and its reforms, as indicated. The generation exposed to the 'old public administration' will thus in many countries be those people who started their careers in the period up to the early 1980s. The New Public Management generation is the one that started their careers from the late 1980s, while 'post-NPM' covers the period from the early 2000s. There will, of course, be variations in the timing of NPM and post-NPM in many countries and we will later put the Norwegian context in perspective in this respect.

The generational perspective stresses that civil servants in many respects will be 'stuck in their generation', meaning that the experience of their formative years will be far more important for their later attitudes and identities than what they experience later in their career. This perspective focuses on the importance of timing and temporal sequences, placing the bureaucrats in different social contexts that will affect their later attitudes and behaviour (Pierson 2004, Orren and Skowronek 1994).

A second perspective is a *cumulative career* one. In contrast to the first perspective, which looks at external societal factors, this perspective focuses on the importance of internal socialization and discipline (Lægreid and Olsen 1978, 1984). Socialization encompasses attitude formation and the process whereby civil servants internalize the prevailing values in the ministries, while discipline is more preoccupied with behavioural control through promotion mechanisms. Norwegian civil servants reach the top of the administrative hierarchy in the ministries after going through several socialization and disciplinary filters designed to produce a responsible bureaucracy (Lægreid and Olsen 1978). Civil servants generally start their careers as executive officers dealing with single cases and performing simple tasks. Later they move on to more general work and are gradually promoted to leadership positions, where they come into contact with a wider variety of actors, etc.

Unlike the generational perspective, this perspective stresses that civil servants accumulate experience in the course of their careers and that their experience will reflect the stage they are currently at. This perspective combines tenure and position. In line with the effects of vertical structural differentiation, those in positions higher up the hierarchy will have more general tasks, pay more attention to political signals, have a more holistic identity and broader contacts. In addition the classical bureaucrat will act in a manner appropriate to his or her position rather than in accordance with personal preferences and can be trusted to do so, even in the face of considerable temptation to act differently (March and Olsen 1989, Lægreid and Olsen 1978). Civil servants with long tenure and in top positions have normally made a career within the civil service.

Tenure, according to this perspective, will produce different expectations to those connected with the generational perspective. As civil servants move through a system based on a career structure, their experience, for example of reforms, will be more cumulative and blended and will not yield such distinct categories of identity as those associated with particular generations of reforms and historical periods. What would be the general effects of tenure according to such a perspective? We would expect long tenure to be connected with having general tasks, attending more to political signals, identifying with the civil service as a whole and establishing a broad range of long-term contacts. This will apply to people in top positions, especially those with a long career. Simon's (1957) main argument, according to the theory of bounded rationality, is that where a civil servant is located structurally will have an importance influence on his or her behaviour, because formal structure channels attention and capacity. Leaders will behave differently to actors lower down in the hierarchy.

In most respects the two variables in the career perspective, tenure and position, will yield similar predictions, based on the premise that most civil servants with long tenure will probably also be in leadership positions. But civil servants with long tenure may also have more professionally related jobs, remaining in advisory positions, for example, rather than becoming leaders, i.e. in other words promotion is a selective process. This may weaken the effects of position. Tenure is also a more complex factor than position, and has elements that may point in different directions, producing a less clear profile.

A third perspective, and an alternative one to the first two, is a *demographic* perspective (Lægreid and Olsen 1978, Pfeffer 1983). Instead of stressing generational effects or

career effects, this perspective deemphasizes tenure and focuses more on how individually oriented demographic variables, either separately or in combination, have more significance than tenure and position for attitudes, identity and contacts. This perspective holds that type of higher education is more important for differentiating tasks, signals, roles, identities and contacts than tenure, as is gender.

One basis for such an individual perspective is that the personal background of civil servants will influence their modes of thought and behaviour in the civil service. Through early socialization based on gender and education a civil servant arrives in a government institution with certain 'baggage' that affects his or her subsequent attitudes and behaviour. The theory of representative bureaucracy presupposes that social background, whether based on prescribed features (gender) or acquired features (educational background), will be important for attitudes and action (Lægreid and Olsen 1978, Meier 1973). According to this perspective, where you come from will be more significant than where you are located in the formal civil service structure or what cohort or generation of civil servants you belong to.

Studies of cohorts are related to all three of the above perspectives in different ways (Pfeffer 1983). They stress that the civil service recruits groups of civil servants at certain points in time and that each cohort acquired the same experience when passing through generations of reforms and entering different stages of their careers. The cohorts are, however, of different sizes and different complexity, which may influence now much effect they have on attitudes, identities and contacts. We will not analyse the data from such a complex cohort angle, i.e. combining a generational perspective and a more individual perspective into a contextual analysis. It will, however, be relevant to understand the dynamic between the perspectives. We believe each of these perspectives captures some aspects of the role, attitudes and behaviour of civil servants. Their perceptions, attitudes and behaviour emerge from rather complex socially embedded intra- and inter-organizational processes that cannot easily or adequately be captured by the concepts of total autonomy or total subordination, but must instead be seen as a complex interaction between generational features, career and internal factors and demographic variables.

Expectations. Table 1 shows some broad expectations we have about the correlation between tenure and the dependent variables, based on the different perspectives. The generational and career perspectives focus on tenure as a primary factor, while the individual one may tend to see tenure as one of many significant variables. Based on the data below on single cases as a main task, we would expect, from a generational perspective, that administrative leaders with long tenure would score higher on single cases, while civil servants with short tenure would have more general tasks related to planning, policy development and coordination, because these kinds of tasks were the ones that became dominant or 'modern' during their formative years, whereas those with longer tenure entered the civil service at a time when single tasks were the norm. The career perspective produces quite the opposite expectation — civil servants with long tenure will have more general tasks, because they will have normally moved up the hierarchy, while those with shorter tenure will focus more on single cases because they are still at the beginning of their careers.

Table 1. Expectations based on generational, career and demographic perspectives.

	Generational perspective	Career	Demographic
		perspective	perspectiveve
Tasks	More single cases for people with long tenure. More general tasks for short tenure	More general tasks for long tenure. More single cases for short tenure. More general tasks for leaders	Type of education matters: More single cases for jurists. More general tasks for economists and social scientists. Women have more general tasks
Rules	Rules more significant for long tenure	Rules less significant for long tenure. Leaders less rule-driven	Jurists most affected by rules. Women less influenced by rules
Identities	Stronger identification with ministry for long tenure. Mixed profile for short tenure, more identification with own unit	More identification with civil service as a whole for long tenure. Mixed profile for short tenure, more identification with own unit. More identification with civil service as a whole and own ministry for leaders	Social scientists identify more with civil service as a whole. Economists and jurists identify more with own unit. Women identify more with civil service as a whole
Signals	More political signals for long tenure. More professional considerations for short tenure	More political signals for long tenure. Less distinct profile for short tenure. More political signals for leaders	More professional considerations for economists. More political signals for political scientists. More political signals for women
Contacts	More contact with political and administrative leadership with long tenure. More contact with interest organizations. with long tenure	Both broader contacts and more frequent contacts with political and administrative leadership for long tenure. Leaders have the broadest and most frequent contacts	Social scientists have the broadest contacts, jurists the narrowest. Economists have the most contacts with the political leadership. Men have the broadest and most frequent contacts
Reform- orientation	Long tenure scores low on NPM and post- NPM Medium tenure scores high on NPM Short tenure scores highest on post-NPM	Those with long tenure and high structural position score high on both NPM and post-NPM	Jurists score low on NPM- orientation. Social scientists score high on NPM and post-NPM- orientation. Economists score high on NPM. Women score higher than men on NPM and lower on post-NPM

Whether civil servants have clear rules directing their work or a lot of discretion may be related to both the generational and the career perspective. The expectation in a generational perspective would be that those with long tenure will score high on rules

directing their work, since the old public administration was more rule-oriented, while those with short tenure will be more influenced by the greater goal-orientation and autonomy associated with modern reforms, and will probably therefore have more discretion. The opposite expectation could be formulated from a career perspective, since those with long tenure will tend to be further up the hierarchy and hence less subject to formal constraints and in leading positions where there are either competing formal rules or generally more discretion.

Concerning political signals, from both perspectives one would expect long tenure to be related to attending more to political signals, but for different reasons. According to the generational perspective this relationship might occur because of the generally greater emphasis on hierarchy in the 'old public administration', while a career perspective might explain this in terms of the greater political sensitivity acquired through leadership experience. The perspectives may differ concerning those with short tenure, because a generational perspective would predict that professional considerations would have become more important during the last decade than they were thirty years ago, partly because of increased autonomy, while the career perspective would have greater difficulty formulating a clear profile.

Identities may differ according to the two perspectives. In the generational perspective identification with the ministry would have been more common under the 'old public administration'. In a career perspective long tenure would imply the accumulation of a lot of experience, leading to stronger identification with the civil service as a whole. For short tenure, both perspectives would probably predict more identification with own unit, since the last decade has been more marked by the decentralizing elements of NPM, but post-NPM factors may also be relevant here, making the profile more mixed.

We would expect contact patterns to differ according to the two perspectives. A generational perspective would associate long tenure with greater contact with the political and administrative leadership, since the hierarchy in the ministry was less rigid and the leadership structure more open 20 years ago. We would also predict more contact with interest groups, because such contact was more frequent three decades ago. In a career perspective long tenure would mean the accumulation of a broad set of contacts and more frequent contacts with the political and administrative leadership – the latter both because civil servants with long tenure would include more leaders and because the more hierarchical leadership structure would produce greater differentiation between actors.

We focus on two variables concerning NPM and post-NPM, respectively. The NPM indicator is whether the civil servant attributes much importance or relevance to performance reporting and evaluation, while the post-NPM indicator focuses on the quality of coordination between own policy field and government bodies in other fields. Based on a generational perspective, we would expect people with long tenure, meaning those who started their careers in the late 1980s or earlier, to score low both on an NPM- and a post-NPM-orientation. The career perspective, on the other hand, would expect civil servants with long tenure and in leadership positions to score high on both an NPM- and a post-NPM-orientation, because they have been obliged to handle the various measures and have the experience to do so.

From a demographic perspective, we would expect jurists to score low on NPM and social scientists to score high both on an NPM- and a post-NPM-orientation and economists to score high on NPM measures. Our analysis of the 1996 survey showed that women overall scored higher on NPM measures than men, except for the most radical measures, i.e. they were modified modernizers (Christensen and Lægreid 1998a). Accordingly, we would expect women to score higher on NPM-orientation here, because performance reporting is part of Management by Objectives and Results, a measure seen as a more moderate feature of NPM. We would expect men to score higher on post-NPM coordinative measures, because they are more strongly represented in the administrative leadership.

Structural position – whether civil servants are in leadership positions or not is generally assumed to matter. We would expect leaders to have more general tasks, because a high position in the hierarchy is related to more general and coordinative responsibility. They will be less rule-driven than executive officers, attend more to political signals, identify more with the civil service as a whole and with their own ministry, have the broadest and most frequent contacts with a wide range of actors, and attend more to both NPM and post-NPM measures.

When Lægreid and Olsen (1978) did their study of factors explaining the attitudes, experience and contacts of civil servants in Norway, using survey data from 1976, they applied two analytical models. One was the 'responsible bureaucracy', which attended to structural variables (like position); the other was the 'representative bureaucracy', which focused on individual demographic variables, including social background variables, like education and gender. The main empirical finding was that structural variables had stronger explanatory power than demographic ones. Among the structural ones, position in the hierarchy was overall the most important, while type of education was the most significant demographic variable. Our analysis of the 1996 survey, which focused on NPM-related measures in the civil service, in many ways confirms this main picture (Christensen and Lægreid 1998a).

Our demographic perspective, which is posited as an alternative to the tenure-related perspectives, focuses on gender and education. Type of education is assumed to have a differentiating effect, so that jurists are expected to work more on single cases, be more rule-driven, and identify more with their own unit, while social scientists are more likely to be generalists concerning tasks, have an education-based affinity to political signals, have a more holistic identification and have the broadest contacts. Economists are expected to have more general tasks, be more affected by professional considerations and identify more with their own unit, since they are more NPM-oriented (Christensen and Lægreid 1998a), and have most contact with the political leadership (Lægreid and Olsen (1978).

It is more difficult to make predictions about gender. Lægreid and Olsen (1978) found relatively few effects of gender in their study, but they predicted that an increase in the proportion of women in the civil service would make gender a more significant variable, which has turned out to be correct. In their study of NPM in the civil service, Christensen and Lægreid (1998a) found some influence of gender. They discovered, for example, that women were more likely to be modernizers than men, who were more politically loyal and professionally oriented, but women were modified modernizers

while men attended more to market-type reforms. Analyses of the 2006 survey confirm that women take a more negative attitude to market instruments (Christensen and Lægreid 2007a). An analysis of those data, but with a focus on coordination, show that women experience horizontal coordination and societal coordination more positively than men, which might be related to the fact that they are less represented in leadership positions and have less hierarchy-oriented attitudes (Christensen and Lægreid 2007b).

In this study we would expect women to have more general tasks and to be less influenced by rules, because of their being recruited to the civil service later and having shorter tenure. We would also expect them to be more oriented towards political signals and to identify more with the civil service as a whole because of their more general positive orientation towards and greater trust in government (Christensen and Lægreid 2005). We would also expect women to have narrower and less frequent contacts with other actors than men because they are less integrated in the civil service, but overall to be more positive about most NPM measures.

# The independent variables: changes in the civil service 1976-2006⁴

Tenure. Traditionally the trend in Norway has been for civil servants to have life-long careers in the ministries, often the same ministry. Over time it seems to have become more common to change one's job more frequently, primarily inside the ministerial or agency structure, but in some cases moving to the private sector, at least for some groups. This has reduced the average tenure somewhat. A natural generational change occurred in the mid-1970s and 1980s, because jurists who entered the ministries after World War II retired; making way for people with different educational backgrounds.

Table 2 shows considerable stability in the average tenure in the ministries in the period 1976–2006, perhaps indicating a rather successful 'regeneration' process. The reduction in average tenure between 1976 and 1986 is related, as mentioned, to a rather large generational turn-over in that period. There is some variation between the ministries concerning tenure, but this decreases over time.

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> The trends described in this section are mainly based on analyses made by Langhoff (2007).

Table 2. Tenure, formal position,	education	and gender	composition	in	Norwegian	ministries.	1976-
2006. Percentage.							

	1976	1986	1996	2006
Average tenure in the ministries (years)	13	11	10	11
Position: Top leaders Mid-level Executive officers	10 37 52	8 39 53	5 45 50	5 51 44
Education: Jurists Economists Social scientists	38 18 4	27 18 13	22 18 18	22 16 24
Gender: Women	15	26	43	48
N (average)	(784)	(1183)	(1426)	(1677)

Hierarchical position. The hierarchy in the Norwegian ministries has changed over time in a number of ways. The proportion of leadership positions has decreased, while the proportion of advisory positions has increased, reflecting changes in the way the work is organized, with an increase in the number of projects, collegial structures and team-work.<sup>5</sup> Among the leaders in the hierarchy, relatively fewer are top leaders than before and relatively more are mid-level leaders (the greatest increase being at the top of this group), as shown in Table 2. This reflects both an increase in the number of coordinative tasks and attempts to shield top leaders from increasing pressure and capacity problems. This means that the executive officers at the bottom of the hierarchy have less formal access to top leaders then 30 years ago. Variations in the shape of the hierarchy between ministries seem to decrease over time, but the new profile seems to be slightly more common for the typically coordinative ministries and less so for the sectoral ministries. There is a significant positive correlation between long tenure and holding a leading position, as we would expect from a career perspective.<sup>6</sup>

Educational background. Historically, the educational background of civil servants in the Norwegian ministries has predominantly been law school. The first challenge to this dominance came in the 1950s with the influx of economists to meet the increasing need for planning competence. Since then, the proportion of economists in the ministries has not increased much further (by slightly less than 10%), but in several important ministries, particularly the Ministry of Finance, they have risen to occupy central leadership positions. Social scientists started to enter the ministries in the 1970s and since then their share has increased from 4% in 1976 to 24% in 2006, as shown in Table 2, making them the largest educational group in the ministries. The growth of this group, which is dominated by political scientists, has come about as a response to the

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Advisors are a rather heterogeneous group, with a wide range of wages and tasks, often rather loosely coupled to the line organization.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> In 2006 the correlation between tenure and position was .30 (sign=.000, Pearson R).

demand for more expertise on planning and policy development, and probably coordination as well, but as far as its tasks are concerned this group is rather flexible and does not perform a distinctive set of tasks, reflecting a trend towards less professionalisation. In the 1980s and particularly in the 1990s the kind of expertise required by NPM led to the employment of business economists by the ministries. Since then, however, their share (around 7-8%) has not increased, even though more NPM measures have been introduced. As for the jurists, their share has diminished over the last 30 years from 38% in 1976 to 22% in 1996, but since then it has been stable, probably reflecting an increased demand for legal expertise related to adaptation to the EU and the EEA-treaty. The overall rather large change in the educational composition of the ministries makes them more heterogeneous, with less dominance of groups with a particular educational background.

Gender. The historical trend in Norway has been a rather sharp increase in the number of women in the workforce, including in the public sector, since the share of women obtaining higher education has also increased quite a lot. Table 2 shows clearly that the share of women in the Norwegian ministries has increased sharply in the 30-year period studied, from 15% to 48%, indicating a feminization of the civil service (Lægreid 1995). What is interesting is that the increase has been much lower over the last decade, which seems rather surprising given that the share of women in higher education has increased even further during this period.

If we look at the relationship between gender and hierarchical position, we find that the increase in the share of women has been highest among executive officers at the bottom of the organization – 40% between 1976 and 2006 – while the comparable increase for mid-level leaders and top leaders has been 28% and 20%, respectively. This has to do with when the larger cohorts of women were recruited and the number of years it takes to reach the leadership level. The increase of the share of women among executive officers between 1996 and 2006 was only 3%, however, while the comparative increase for mid-level positions and top leaders, respectively, was 8% and 5%, so the representation of women is 'maturing'.

# Describing the dependent variables: tasks, attitudes and contact

**Tasks.** What kind of main function or task a civil servant has reflects what kind of functions his or her ministry focuses on, even though some functions are similar across ministries. Long-term changes in the main function also reflect changes in the function of ministries in the political-administrative system. The main trend in this respect is for ministries to become more like secretariats for the political executive leadership, attending more to planning and coordinative functions and later to controlling agencies, while single cases are deemphasized (Christensen and Lægreid 1998b).

Table 3 shows quite clearly that the main functions of civil servants have changed quite a lot in the 30-year period studied. The most dramatic change has been the sharp

fall in the number of civil servants working on single cases, which very much reflects the intentional change in profile mentioned. Accordingly, there has also been a corresponding marked increase in the share of civil servants involved in legislation, planning/policy development and coordination. This development reflects both NPM and post-NPM features but regarding law-related tasks also increased integration into EU through the EEA agreement. While NPM produced more frame-steering and more planning and policy development, it also resulted in more structural fragmentation, which increased the need for coordination – a typical post-NPM feature. Again, variation among the ministries concerning their main function is rather high, but as in the case of tenure, it diminished during the period 1976–2006.

Table 3. Main task of civil servants. 1976–2006. Percentage.

	1976	1986	1996	2006
Law-related	10	10	15	16
Single cases	28	22	13	7
Planning/policy development	20	22	28	29
Coordination	8	13	16	19
Other functions (budget, ICT, personnel, control, information etc.)	34	33	28	30
(N=100%	(722)	(1105)	(1312)	(1832)

Rules and discretion. Here the question is whether civil servants have unambiguous rules and established practice as a basis for their daily work, or whether discretionary behaviour is more typical. One of the main elements of NPM was to change the administrative culture from a rule-based bureaucratic mode towards a more performance- and result-oriented mode with greater discretion for managers and civil servants in general. With the increase in central control and coordination associated with the post-NPM reforms one expectation might be the reintroduction of stricter rules and less managerial freedom, in contrast to the management-orientation of NPM.

Table 4. Rules/established practice or discretion in the task enactment of civil servants. 1976–2006. Percentage.

	1976	1986	1996	2006
Unambiguous rules Both rule orientation and discretion Large discretion/leeway	34 33 33	31 34 34	36 34 30	40 31 29
N=100%	(776)	(1176)	(1464)	(1854)

Table 4 primarily shows great stability in this respect. First, there is no significant increase in managerial discretion and leeway or a reduction in rule-based administration from the 1970s and 1980s to the 1990s, in spite of the NPM movement and its focus on a cultural change of this kind. More autonomy seems to be followed by more rules and regulation, i.e. deregulation and re-regulation seem to go in tandem (Christensen and Lægreid 2006). And leaders are not less rule-oriented than non-leaders. Second, there is no significant change from 1996 to 2006 in the balance between rule-orientation and managerial autonomy, in other words there is no indication of a major shift in a post-NPM direction, mainly because the NPM movement had such a weak general impact on rule-orientation in the first place in the mid-1990s. The general picture is that the civil servants can be divided into three relatively stable groups of fairly equal size: 1/3 rule-oriented, 1/3 having managerial autonomy and 1/3 in the middle. In a long-term perspective there is a weak trend towards increased rule orientation, in contrast to what would be expected from the NPM movement.

**Role orientation**. We also describe how much weight civil servants attach to various considerations in their daily work, i.e. we examine the balance between different elements and decision-making premises in their role enactment. Table 5 shows clearly that political loyalty, expressed through attention to political signals, but also knowledge-based and professional considerations, are very important. The relative importance of these main considerations is high and has remained stable over the last two decades. Table 5 shows clearly the importance and robustness of these two classic bureaucratic elements, political loyalty and professional considerations<sup>7</sup>.

Table 5. Strong or very strong importance allotted to different role considerations among civil servants in Norwegian ministries. 1986-2006. Percent.

Role considerations:	1986	1996	2006
Knowledge-based and professional considerations	89	91	95
Signals from political leadership	88	89	89

Identity. Table 6 shows that civil servants' identification with their own department is high and has remained stable. Identification with their own ministry is also strong and has increased over the past ten years. This pattern illustrates the importance of the Norwegian position-based civil service system in which recruitment is decentralized to each individual ministry or agency and not carried out by a senior executive service or central recruitment body (Lægreid and Wise 2007). Identification with central government as a whole is lower, but has increased substantially over the past decade, indicating the emergence of post-NPM features.

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Such a question was not included in the survey in 1976.

Table 6. Strong or very strong identity with own department, own ministry or central government in general. 1996–2006. Percentage.

	1996	2006
Identification with own department <sup>8</sup> Identification with own ministry Identification with central government in general	85 73 34	84 80 51
N (average)	1439	1668

Contact patterns. Table 7 reveals that internal contact with administrative leaders in own ministry is high and stable. Contact with political executives in own ministry is much lower and in fact decreased somewhat in the 1990s and later compared with the 1970s and 1980s, reflecting capacity problems among the political executives. Contact with interest organizations has decreased significantly since the 1970s, which was the peak of the Norwegian corporative system (Christiansen and Rommetvedt 1999). In line with the weakening of the corporative system in Norway we also see less frequent contacts between civil servants in the ministries and interest organizations in business, trade and industry and with civil servants' unions.<sup>9</sup>

Table 7. Monthly or more frequent contact with own minister, administrative top leaders in own ministry and interest groups. 1976-2006. Percentage.

	1976	1986	1996	2006
Contact with own minister	42	45	33	34
Contact with administrative top leaders in own ministry		87	77	83
Contact with interest organizations in business, trade and industry Contact with civil service unions	(43)	28 26	19 19	16 15
N (average)	770	1164	1457	1804

Reform orientation. Our indicator for NPM-oriented reforms is performance reporting and evaluation. Management by Objectives and Results is a core NPM instrument in Norway, and performance reporting is a main component of this performance management system (Lægreid, Roness and Rubecksen 2006). In 1996 almost half of the civil servants said that performance reporting and evaluation were

\_

<sup>8</sup> In Scandinavia, unlike some Anglo-Saxon countries, every central administrative unit on the highest level is labeled a ministry, rather than both ministry and (line) department. Department in Norway means the basic large units that a ministry consists of and these are subdivided into divisions or sections.

<sup>9</sup> The percentage for 1976 is not directly comparable with the later years because no distinction was made between civil servant unions and other interest organizations within industry, trade and business

N(average)

1334

1396

important or very important or relevant in their own field of work. Ten years later the percentage had dropped to 38 (Table 8), indicating that NPM has peaked.

Performance reporting and evaluation important or very important or relevant

Coordination between own field and government bodies in other policy areas is good or very good

1996

2006

46

38

Table 8. Attitudes towards NPM and post NPM reform measures. 2006. Percentage

Not relevant is excluded. -: Question not posted in 1996.

While the performance management system is mainly preoccupied with vertical control and coordination within own policy area or sector, post-NPM reforms are more concerned about horizontal coordination problems across sector specialization in central government. In 2006 fewer that half of the civil servants in the ministries reported that horizontal coordination was good. Horizontal coordination was seen as much more problematic than vertical coordination within own policy area, indicating that concern about re-establishing whole-of-government, which is a feature of post-NPM reforms, was rather strong (Christensen and Lægreid 2007b).

# The significance of tenure on tasks, attitudes and contacts

This section focuses on how the different independent variables, i.e. our indicators of generational, cumulative career and democratic perspectives, correlate with tasks, attitudes and contact patterns. We first address the generational perspective by focusing on the bivariate relations between tenure and the dependent variables.

Table 9 reveals some significant effects of tenure. First, there is a significant effect on tasks. Civil servants with short tenure spend less time on coordination than employees with long tenure. Second, we see a significant effect on political signals. Civil servants with short tenure tend to pay less attention to signals from political executives than those with longer tenure.

Third, there is an effect on identification, meaning that civil servants with long tenure tend to identify more strongly with their own ministry or central government in general than employees with short tenure. Fourth, there is also an effect on contact patterns. People with long tenure tend to have more frequent contact with administrative leaders in their own ministry, with political executives and also with interest organizations. Finally, tenure also affects reform-orientation. People with long tenure tend to be more

satisfied with cross-sectoral coordination, less concerned with post-NPM problems and more preoccupied with performance reporting than civil servants with short tenure.

Table 9. Tenure in central government by tasks, rule-orientation, signals, identification, contact pattern and reform orientation. Percentage. 2006.

	Tenure			
	Under 5 years	5-15 years	Over 15 years	Pearson R
Tasks: Single cases Coordination	23 36	15 49	20 49	.03 12**
Rule-oriented	42	39	40	.03
Signals: From political executives Professional considerations	65 60	76 64	77 64	06* .03
Identification: Own department Own ministry Central government in general	85 77 41	85 80 53	84 84 62	.01 11** 14**
Contact: Own minister Administrative leadership in own ministry Interest organizations in business, trade and industry	79 25 13	86 36 19	84 42 15	09** 13** 07*
Reform-orientation Performance reporting, evaluation Horizontal coordination	36 39	38 45	42 46	06* 10**
N (average)	423	650	402	

Tasks: Percentage spending most of their time on single cases or coordination;

Rules: Percentage with very clear/clear rules/practice;

Signals: Percentage reporting that signals are important or very important;

Identification: Percentage reporting strong or very strong identification;

Contact: Percentage with contact once a month or more often;

Performance reporting, evaluation: Percentage saying that this tool is important or very important;

Horizontal coordination: Percentage reporting the horizontal coordination is good or very good.

That said, tenure does not seem to affect the amount of time civil servants spend working on single cases, whether their daily work is strongly rule-constrained or not, the extent that they identify with their own department or the importance of professional considerations in their daily work. Still, the main result here is that tenure matters.

# Multivariate analysis: The relative explanatory power of tenure, position and demography

We now turn to the question of the relative explanatory power of the different independent variables. A central question is whether the effect of tenure is sustained when we control for cumulative career aspects, such as position, or demographic features, like gender and education.

When controlling for structural and democratic features, we first see that the effect of tenure generally tends to be weakened (Tables 10 and 11), a result that tallies closely with earlier analyses of this type of civil service survey (Lægreid and Olsen 1978, Christensen and Lægreid 1998a). This is especially the case for contact patterns, which indicates clearly that this is the set of dependent variables most directly related to leadership and the one that varies among different hierarchical levels, all the more so when there are fewer leaders at the top, as shown in Table 2. Tenure has no significant effect on contact with political or administrative executives or with interest organizations after controlling for position, gender and education, which is somewhat surprising, at least from a career perspective point of view. One would have thought that those with long tenure would have accumulated quite a variety of good contacts, regardless of whether they end up in a leadership position.

Table 10. Summary of regression equations by tenure, position and demographic features affecting tasks, rule orientation and identities. Standardized Beta coefficients. Linear regression. 2006.

	Tasks			Identification	Identification	
	Single cases	Coordination	Rule- orientation	Own department	Own ministry	Central government
Tenure	01	06*	.00	.05	06*	11**
Position	.08**	18**	.07**	11**	14**	13**
Demography: -Gender -Jurists -Social scientists -Economists	.04 .12** 02 .07*	.02 22** .14** 05	05* .09** 06*	.02 .09** .00	.02 02 01 03	02 .10** .08**
R R2 Adjusted R2 F statistics Sign. Of F N	.15 .02 .02 5.697 .000 1451	.37 .14 .13 37.857 .000 1465	.15 .02 .02 5.800 .000 1480	.15 .02 .02 5.525 .000 1468	.17 .03 .03 7.649 .000 1470	.21 .04 .04 10.930 .000 1454

Second, there are still some significant effects of tenure related to having coordination tasks, identity with own ministry or central government in general, reform orientation towards post-NPM challenges, and the importance of signals from political executives. This seems to indicate a career effect, i.e. the more experienced people are, the more

general tasks they have, the less concerned they are with horizontal coordination problems, the broader their identity and the more political sensitivity they have because of learning effects.

Table 11. Summary of regression equations by tenure, position and demographic features affecting signals, contact pattern and reform orientation. Standardized Beta coefficients. Linear regression. 2006.

	Signals		Contact			Reform-orien	tation
	Political execu- tives	Professional conside- rations	Minister	Top civil servants	Interest org.	Per- formance reporting	Horiz-ontal coordinaton
Tenure	05*	.03	01	-0.4	03	03	10**
Position	10**	06*	39**	21**	10**	13**	05
Demography: -Gender -Jurists -Social scientists -Economists	.03 .24** .20** .14**	09** .15** .01	.11** .05 .12** .14**	.07** .10** .14** .13**	.11 .09 .04 .12**	05 10** .10**	08** .03 .01
R R2 Adjusted R2 F Statistics Sign of F. N	.27 .07 .07 18.766 .000	.18 .03 .03 8.151 .000 1480	.45 .21 .20 63.610 .000 1486	.29 .08 .08 22.349 .000 1472	.21 .04 .04 6.389 .000 1476	.28 .04 .04 9.731 .000 1273	.14 .02 .02 4.024 .001 1181

Third, the most important factor for understanding variations in civil servants' attitudes and behaviour is position in the hierarchy. Position has a significant effect on all our dependent variables except one and is especially strong when it comes to contact with political and administrative executives and having coordinating tasks, but also when it comes to identification with one's own department, ministry and the civil service in general, as well as the importance of performance reporting. The identity effect is interesting because it shows two things. Leaders are overall more committed to the civil service than executive officers at the grass roots, which would be expected from both a socialization and a discipline point of view, but there is not much difference in the level of identification between the two groups. This is somewhat surprising, since leaders as such are formally more obliged to think about the whole organization and structurally are in a position to do so.

Fourth, there are also significant effects of education. Jurists tend to be very involved in individual cases and less in coordination tasks, which is very much in line with the traditional profile of this group (Christensen and Roness 1999). They are more rule-oriented and identify more strongly with their own department or the central government in general. The latter seems somewhat strange, but one explanation may be that this combines an overall narrow perspective, with jurists still having a solid position in leadership roles. Jurists also tend to pay great heed to signals from political

executives, but also to professional considerations. They also have close contacts with administrative executives in their own ministry and with interest organizations, the latter probably reflecting their focus on single cases. In addition, they pay less heed to performance reporting than people with other professional backgrounds.

By contrast, social scientists are more occupied with coordination and are less rule-oriented, reflecting the type of education they have received. They identify strongly with central government in general, and signals from political executives are important; probably reflecting a 'government-friendly' profile. They also have close contact with political and administrative executives and score high on the importance of performance reporting. Economists tend to work more on single cases; they pay great attention to political signals and have close contact with political and administrative executives and interest organizations. This is a more mixed profile, probably reflecting the fact that some of this group are national economists and some business economists. In these surveys it was established early on that the national economists had good contacts with the political leadership, partly because of their planning expertise and partly because they were disproportionately represented in leadership positions. The latter feature is now even stronger, while the business economists are probably the ones taking care of single cases.

Fifth, there are also some effects of gender. Women tend to be more rule-oriented, which may reflect structural position. They also pay greater attention to professional considerations than men, which may reflect that they see such considerations as the foundation for making a career in the civil service. And they have less contact with political and administrative executives as well as with interest organizations; probably reflecting the fact that they are less represented in leadership positions than men, even though this situation is changing. Added to this, they also tend to see fewer horizontal coordination problems than men.

### Discussion

How do our main results measure up to the three perspectives outlined? First, not many of the results fulfil the expectations we had based on the generational perspective, even though a few elements may do. We had expected civil servants with long tenure to score high on single cases and rule-orientation, because their formative years were in the 'old public administration' period, when single cases made up a greater proportion of their tasks, but we do not find such an effect, in fact we find no effect at all of tenure here. Long tenure was also expected to be coupled to performing fewer coordination tasks, because coordination has obtained a renewed attention in the central civil service over the last years. Here we actually find quite the opposite. Concerning identity, we expected identification with own ministry to be strong, because civil servants with long tenure started their career in a very sectorized system. Although there is a significant correlation between tenure and this type of identification, this effect is slightly stronger than the effect on identification with the whole ministry; a presupposed effect of the career perspective.

Tenure does correlate positively with political signals, while there is no effect on professional considerations. The correlation with political signals was expected from a generational perspective, because we assumed that exposure to political signals and contact with political leaders were stronger two to three decades ago, but here our prediction from the career perspective was the same anyway, only based on other mechanisms. Concerning professional considerations, the results are inconclusive, but they lean less towards a generational perspective than a career one, since we expected people with short tenure, whose experiences would be mainly from the last decade, to attend more to professional considerations. Concerning contacts, we expected a less pronounced profile for the generational perspective than the career one, and there are overall no significant results here.

Overall, the results for our expectations from a generational perspective were rather mixed. Either there were no significant correlations (rule-orientation and contacts), or the results were the opposite of what we expected (coordination tasks or reform orientation) or else they were mixed (identification). The only result that confirms our expectations is that those with long tenure attend more to political signals, but this does not differ much from the career perspective, so the main conclusion is that the generational perspective has rather weak explanatory power.

When we move on to the career perspective the picture is different. We expected that long tenure and high hierarchical position would lead to less focus on single cases and more on coordinative tasks and this basically accords with the main results, except for tenure and single cases. Concerning identity the results are more mixed, because the main expectation from the career perspective was that leaders and people with long tenure would score higher on identification with the civil service as a whole, while the result is that there is very little differentiation among the different measures of identity, i.e. position and tenure are important for all of them.

We expected that long tenure and high position in the hierarchy to produce more attention towards political signals, and this is indeed the case, but as mentioned above, this does not differ much from the generational perspective. We did not expect any clear results concerning professional considerations, but we find that leaders actually attend more to such considerations. We also expected leaders to have a contact pattern showing broad and frequent contacts and that is actually the strongest correlation in the regression analysis. The same type of expectation for civil servants with long tenure was not fulfilled, however. We expected leaders and people with long tenure to attend more to performance reporting and to see fewer coordination problems. Here we find an interesting and differentiated result, showing leaders to be more preoccupied with performance reporting, a typical vertical measure, and civil servants with long tenure more satisfied with cross-sectoral coordination, indicating that long experience and broad contact patterns matter.

Overall, the conclusion is that many of our main results could be fitted into a career perspective. As expected, of the two independent variables in the perspective, formal position is the strongest one and shows an expected and partly strong correlation with the dependent variables. There are, however, also some significant but weaker correlations related to tenure, meaning that position is not the only important aspect of the career perspective. There is an independent effect of tenure, showing that civil

servants with long tenure tend to work more with coordinative tasks, identify more broadly with the civil service and attend more to political signals.

The demographic perspective also seems to be significant. The story here is primarily that the jurists as an educational group are significant for nearly all the dependent variables. They work more with single cases and less with coordination than the other educational groups, they have the strongest overall identification pattern, they attend most to both political signals and professional considerations and they have overall the broadest and most frequent contacts. This shows that in many ways the jurists have managed to maintain their strong and dominant historical profile as civil servants. From 1814 onwards jurists dominated the central civil service in Norway and this lasted up until the 1970s. They held most of the leadership positions, their educational background meant their dominant administrative technology was rule-orientation, and they managed to combine proximity to political leaders with close attendance to professional norms and values (Slagstad 1998). Basically, they were the most professional group in the civil service, and this generally still seems to be the case.

The social scientists have a less clear profile as a group in the civil service, but are definitely emerging as a strong group competing with the jurists. If we compare the social scientists to the jurists, the significant results for the jurists are broader and stronger, but there are similarities between them concerning identification, signals and contacts. The main difference between the two groups is that the social scientists work less with rules and on single cases and much more with coordinative tasks. Rather surprisingly, the economists are similar to the jurists concerning working with single cases, while they have similarities with both the jurists and the social scientists concerning signals and contacts.

When it comes to gender women have much less contact with political, administrative and private actors than men, even after controlling for position. We believe that this result still reflects a gender difference, in that leadership experience imposes obligations and offers opportunities to develop a hierarchical contact pattern. The fact that women are more rule-oriented may also reflect this. Interestingly enough, women attend more than men to professional considerations, without scoring lower on political signals. This may indicate an orientation that is not only directed towards casework but also towards following norms that are important for recruitment.

### Conclusion

The data provided by surveys covering 30 years of development in the central civil service in Norway enable us both to trace development features and to discover the dynamics concerning the working of the civil service. We started out by describing the development in structure and demography over the three last decades. The main impression is one of both change and stability. While there have been significant changes in tasks, contact with interest organizations and along demographic dimensions such as gender and education, there has also been a stable pattern over time regarding rule-orientation and role considerations. From 1976 to 2006 there was no general

decline in rule-orientation. Thus, the administrative culture seems to have been quite resistant to the reform ideas advanced by the NPM movement. The NPM movement does not represent a decisive move away from a rule-based approach.

The main picture is increased complexity. New reform tools have been added to existing measures. What we see is reforms with a supplementary function rather than a process in which post-NPM reforms have replaced NPM reforms. New measures have been added without a substantial reduction in the old ones. We do not see a general trend towards a deregulated, and entrepreneurial government, as suggested by the contemporary reform movement, but rather the emergence of some reshaped and some new reform tools often emerging in hybrid forms (Lægreid, Roness and Rubecksen 2006). Traditional Weberian administrative features, post-Weberian reform tools, NPM features and post-NPM measures are combined in a complex way (Christensen and Lægreid 2007a).

The main hierarchical structure of the civil service has changed during this period, i.e. the proportion of top leaders has been halved, while the share of mid-level positions has increased substantially. This is a reflection of a continuous process of structural differentiation in the civil service, which has resulted in more exclusiveness at the top and less access to top leaders who are struggling with capacity and attention problems. Another structural change is that more civil servants are working on planning and coordination tasks and fewer on single cases. This reflects a major principle of NPM, namely that the ministry should be a secretariat for the political leadership (Christensen and Lægreid 1998b). This means that a ministry should take care of planning, coordinative and strategic tasks, in addition to having the capacity to serve the political leadership on an ad hoc basis when needed, while single cases should be moved to the agencies. This is an old doctrine, which became established in 1955 because of capacity problems in the political leadership, but was revived with the NPM reforms (Christensen 2003).

Concerning demographic features these three decades have brought about a radical increase in the proportion of women in the civil service from 15% in 1976 to 48% in 2006, with a less steep increase over the past decade. In terms of education, women have come to dominate the professions from which civil servants are mainly recruited, so their share will probably increase even more. They are also gradually climbing higher in the hierarchy, with the greatest increase in women in leadership positions in the last decade. The educational structure is also changing quite a lot. While the proportion of jurists has almost been halved since 1976, their share has remained stable over the last decade, probably reflecting the process of adaptation to the EU. The social scientists, dominated by political scientists, increased their share from 4% in 1976 to 24% in 2006, thereby taking over as the largest educational group. The proportion of economists has remained relatively stable.

We took as our point of departure tenure as a main variable of civil service development and compared this variable with structural and demographic variables. Tenure is different from other demographic variables because it does not attend to social background, but more to what happens in the course of a civil servant's career. We asked whether civil servants were living in the past, meaning whether their attitudes were primarily shaped by the period and context when they entered the civil service, and

whether the tasks they have, the identities they develop, the signals and attitudes they have, and their contact patterns will later be heavily influenced by this. We labelled this a generational perspective and contrasted it with a career perspective, which focuses more on the experience accumulated in the course of a civil servant's career, which entails tenure and formal position variables, and with a demographic perspective, which focuses on individual demographic features. Rather than looking for single-factor explanations we need to understand the combinations of generational, career and demographic factors. A male jurist with long tenure and holding a high position will have a quite different civil servant profile to a female social scientist with short tenure and a low position.

The main results indicate clearly that civil servants are not living in the past, because few factors from the generational perspective seem to be significant. The strongest explanatory perspective is the career one, i.e. the experience that civil servants have acquired in the course of their career is significant for various indicators of decisionmaking behaviour. Thus organizational socialization and discipline within the central government seem to be crucial. Organizational factors are crucial. Civil servants seem to adapt quickly to the requirements of the position they hold at any given time. When they move to a new position they also change their responsibilities and they adapt quickly to the constraints and opportunities connected with their new position. To understand their tasks, attitudes and contact patterns it is more important to know what their position in the organizational structure is than where they come from or how long their tenure is (Lægreid 1988). Accumulating experience, according to this perspective, means on the one hand moving up the hierarchy gradually, giving civil servants an increasing number of leadership obligations and duties, but also, as they reach the top of the hierarchy, acquiring a more holistic perspective. But long tenure also implies being exposed to a broader variety of tasks and being pressured to think in broader terms and to be politically and professionally sensitive, accumulate contacts, etc. We show that of these two main cumulative factors, formal position is the most significant one, but tenure is evidently important as well and of independent significance. We also conclude that the demographic perspective is also significant, with the main effects connected with being a jurist, which has been the dominant professional group in the Norwegian central civil service for a long time.

### References

- Christiansen, P.M. and H. Rommetvedt (1999). "From Corporatism to Lobbyism?" *Scandinavian Political Studies*, 22 (3): 195-220.
- Christensen, T. (2003). "Narrative of Norwegian Governance: Elaborating the Strong State". *Public Administration*, 81(1):163-190.
- Christensen, T., A.L. Fimreite and P. Lægreid (2007). "Reform of Employment and Welfare Administration the challenge of coordinating diverse public organizations". *International Review of Administrative Science*, 73 (3) (September): 389-408.
- Christensen, T. and A.Lie (2007). "Nyliberalisme og forvaltningspolitikk. Frå modernisering til fornying?" (Neo-liberalism and Administrative Policy. From Modernizing to Renewal?), In P.K.Mydske, D.H.Claes and A.Lie (eds.), *Nyliberalisme ideer og politisk virkelighet* (Neo-Liberalism Ideas and Political Reality). Oslo: Universitetsforlaget.
- Christensen, T., A. Lie and P. Lægreid (2007). "Still Fragmented or Reassertion of the Centre?" In T.Christensen and P. Lægreid (eds.), *Transcending New Public Management*. Aldershot: Ashgate.
- Christensen, T. and P. Lægreid (1998a). *Den moderne forvaltning (The modern civil service)*. Oslo: Tano Aschehoug.
- Christensen, T. and P. Lægreid (1998b). "Administrative Reform Policy: The Case of Norway". *International Review of Administrative Sciences*, 64: 457-475.
- Christensen, T. and P. Lægreid (2005). "Trust in Government the relative importance of service satisfaction, political factors and demography". *Public Performance & Management Review*, 28 (4): 487-511.
- Christensen, T. and P.Lægreid (eds.) (2006). *Autonomy and Regulation. Coping with Agencies in the Modern State*. London: Edward Elgar.
- Christensen, T. and P.Lægreid (2007a). "NPM and beyond leadership, culture, and demography". Paper presented at 'Leading the Future of the Public Sector: The Third Transatlantic Dialogue', University of Delaware, Newark, Delaware, USA, May 31–June 2, 2007.
- Christensen, T. and P. Lægreid (2007b). "The Challenge of Coordination in Central Government Organizations". Presentation to the Study Group on Governance of Public Sector Organizations, EGPA Conference, Madrid, September 19-22.
- Christensen, T. and P. Roness (1999). "Den historiske arven" (The Historical Heritage). In P. Lægreid and O.K. Pedersen (eds.), Fra opbygning til ombygning av staten.

  Organisationsforandringer i tre nordiske lande (From State Expansion to State Rebuilding. Organizational Changes in Three Nordic Countries). Copenhagen: Jurist og Økonomforbundets forlag.
- Krasner, S. D. (1988). "Sovereignty. An Institutional Perspective". *Comparative Political Studies*, 21 (1): 66-94.
- Langhoff, K. (2007). Struktur, demografi og kontaktmønster. Endring og stabilitet i departementene fra 1976 til 2006 (Structure, demography and contact patterns. Change and stability in ministries 1976-2006). Master's thesis. Department of Political Science, University of Oslo.

- Light, P.C. (1998). *The Tides of Reform. Making Government Work 1945-1995*. New Haven: Yale University Press.
- Lægreid, P. (1988). *Oljebyråkratiet. Om statsadministrasjonen i ein oljealder* (The Oil Bureaucracy. About the Central Government in an Oil Age). Oslo: Tano.
- Lægreid. P. (1995). "Feminization of the central public administration". In L. Karvonen and P. Selle (eds.), *Women in Nordic Politics*, 229-248. Aldershot: Dartmouth.
- Lægreid, P., P.G. Roness and K. Rubecksen (2006). "Performance Management in Practice The Norwegian Way". *Financial Accountability and Management*, 22 (3): 251-270.
- Lægreid, P., P.G. Roness, V.W. Rolland and J.E. Ågotnes (2003). "The Structural Anatomy of the Norwegian state 1947-2003." Working Paper 21/2003 Bergen: Rokkan Centre.
- Lægreid, P. and J. P. Olsen (1978). *Byråkrati og beslutninger (Bureaucracy and Decisions)*. Bergen: Universitetsforlaget.
- Lægreid, P. and J.P. Olsen (1984). "Top Civil Servants Key Actors on Different Teams". In Suleiman, E.(ed.), *Bureaucrats & Policy Making*, 206-241. New York: Holmes & Meier.
- Lægreid, P. and L. Wise (2007). "Reforming Human Resource Management in Civil Service Systems". In F. van der Meer, T. Thoonen and J. Raadschelders (eds.), *Comparative Civil Service Systems in the 21th Century*. London: Palgrave.
- March, J. G. and J. P. Olsen (1989). *Rediscovering Institutions: The Organizational Basis of Politics*. New York: The Free Press.
- Meier, K. (1973). "Representative Bureaucracy. An Empirical Analysis". *American Political Science Review*, 69: 526-542.
- Olsen, J. P. (1983). Organized Democracy. Bergen: Scandinavian University Press.
- Olsen, J.P. (1996). Norway Slow Learner or another Triumph of the Tortoise? In J.P. Olsen and B. G. Peters (eds.), *Lessons from Experience*. Oslo: Scandinavian University Press.
- Orren, K. and S. Skowronek (1994). Beyond the Icongraphy of Order: Notes for a "New" Institutionalism. In L.Dodd and C. Jillson (eds.), *The Dynamics of American Politics: Approaches and Interpretations*. Boulder: Westview.
- Pfeffer, J. (1983). Organizational Demography. In L.L. Cummings and B.M. Staw (eds.), *Research in Organizational Behaviour*, vol. 5, 299-357. San Francisco: JAI Press.
- Pierson, P. (2004). *Politics in Time: History, Institutions and Social Analysis*. Princeton: Princeton University Press.
- Rokkan, S. and H. Valen (1979). "Regional Contrasts in Norwegian Politics". In E. Allardt and S. Rokkan (eds.), *Mass Politics.Studies in Political Sociology*. New York: The Free Press.
- Selznick, P. (1957). Leadership in Administration. New York: Harper & Row.
- Simon, H. A. (1957). Administrative Behaviour. New York: Macmillan.
- Slagstad, R. (1998). De nasjonale strateger (The national strategists). Oslo: Pax.
- Stinchcombe, A. (1965). Social Structure and Organizations. In J.G. March (ed.), *Handbook of Organizations*. Chicago: Rand McNally.

- Streeck, W. and K.Theelen (2005). *Beyond Continuity: Institutional Change in Advanced Political Economies*. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Tsui, A.E. et. al. (1995). "Diversity in Organizations: Lessons from demographic research". In M.C. Martin et al., *Diversity in Organizations: New Perspectives for a Changing Workplace*. London: Sage.
- Tsui, A.E. et al. (1999). Demographic Differences in Organizations. London: Lexington Books.

### Appendix:

#### Dependent variables used in the regression analysis:

#### Tasks:

"How much of your working time would you estimate you have spent on various tasks over the last year"? We then listed 10 different tasks. For each task the civil servants were asked to answer on a scale from 1 (totally dominating) to 5 (totally absent); in this paper we use two of the tasks (single cases and coordination).

#### Identity:

"Below we will ask you to report how strong or weak your sense of belonging or identification is with the following organizational units". We then listed four units and for each of them the respondents were asked to answer on a scale from 1 (very strong) to 5 (very weak). In this paper we use three of the units (own department, own ministry and central government in general)

#### Signals:

"What weight do you give to each of the following considerations while executing your tasks"? We then listed 12 different considerations and asked the respondents to answer on each of them on a scale from 1 (very important) to 5 (very unimportant). In this paper we use two of the considerations (signals from political executives and professional considerations).

#### Contact:

"If you think of your average yearly contact, approximately how often do you have contact with your own minister". 1) Once a week 2) Once a month 3) Less often 4) Never.

"How often would you estimate that you had contact with the administrative leadership in your own ministry over the last year (Secretary General, Director General)?" 1) Once a week or more often 2) Once a month 3) Less often 4) Never. Not relevant is excluded.

"Approximately how often have you had work-related contact with organizations in business, trade and industry over the last year"? 1) Weekly or more often 2) Once a month 3) Less often 4) Never.

#### Reform orientation:

"In connection with the modernization and renewal work in the government several reform tools have been introduced. How important are the following reform tools in your own field of work"? We then listed 26 different tools and asked the respondents to rate each of them on a scale from 1 (very important) to 5 (not important at all). In this paper we use the tools: "Evaluation/performance reporting. New control and auditing routines".

"How would you characterize the coordination of your own field of work with government bodies in other policy areas/sectors"? Respondents were asked on a scale from 1 (very good) to 5 (very bad).

#### Independent variables used in the regression analyses:

Tenure: 1) less than 5 years, 2) 5-15 years, 3) More than 15 years;

Position: 1) Lower position, 2) Director General/head of division and higher;

Gender: 1) Man, 2) Woman;

Jurist: 1) Yes, 2) No;

Social scientist: 1) Yes, 2) No; Economist: 1) Yes, 2) No

#### WORKING PAPERS ROKKANSENTERET (ISSN 1503-0946)

The publications can be ordered from Rokkansenteret, phone: +47 55 58 97 10,

e-mail: post@rokkan.uib.no, http://www.rokkansenteret.uib.no

#### 2008

**1-2008** *Tom Christensen and Per Lægreid*: «Living in the past? – tenure and attitudes in the central civil service». January 2008.

#### 2007

- 1-2007 Kari Ludvigsen og Svanaug Fjær: «Varig bolig framfor hospits». Februar 2007.
   2-2007 Kari Ludvigsen og Reidun Faye: «Botilbud for ressurskrevende brukere innen lokal helsetjeneste i omstilling. Evaluering av prøveprosjektet Bufellesskapet Vik i Jondal kommune». May 2007.
- **3-2007** *Tom Christensen and Per Lægreid*: «NPM and Beyond Leadership, Culture, and Demography». June 2007.
- **4-2007** *Tord Skogedal Lindén*: «Unearthing a European Union Family Policy. The Impact of Social Protection Policies». August 2007.
- **5 -2007** *Tom Christensen and Per Lægreid*: «The Challenge of Coordination in Central Government Organizations». October 2007.
- 6-2007 Tom Christensen and Per Lægreid: « The Regulatory Orthodoxy in practice» November 2007
- 7-2007 Hilde Randi Høydal« Samordning av samfunnssikkerhet i norsk sentralforvaltning» November 2007
- **8-2007** *Tom Christensen, Anne Lise Fimreite and Per Lægreid:* « Crisis management The Case of Internal Security in Norway. » December 2007
- 9-2007 *Torkel Grahm Haga:* «Myten om et integrert tilsyn; en studie av Mattilsynets etablering og drift» Desember 2007

- 1-2006 Martin Byrkjeland: Høgare utdanningstilbod på Vestlandet og i Agder-fylka. May 2006.
- **2-2006** *Svanaug Fjær*: «Dagsverket lavterskel arbeidstilbud for rusavhengige. Evalueringsrapport». June 2006.
- **3-2006** *Birgit Skjelbred-Knudsen Valde*: «Norsk anti-korrupsjonspolitikk svar på behov eller utløst av en internasjonal trend». June 2006.
- **4-2006** *Håkon Høst*: «Kunnskapsstatus vedrørende rekruttering og utdanning til pleie- og omsorgstjenestene i nordiske land». June 2006.
- **5-2006** *Ingrid Helgøy, Sturla Herfindal og Torgeir Sveri*: «Undersøkelse av hovedfags- og masterstudenters gjennomføring og vurdering av studiesituasjonen». Juni 2006.
- 6-2006 *Tom Christensen and Per Lægreid:* «The whole-of-government approach regulation, performance, and public-sector reform». August 2006.
- **7-2006** *Martin Byrkjeland:* «Kortare arbeidstid Eit oversyn over diskusjonen om arbeidstidsforkortingar i Noreg 1880–2006». August 2006.
- **8-2006** *Even Nilssen*: «The EU Fight Against Poverty and Social Exclusion. Activation, Targeting and the Sustainability of the Welfare State». November 2006.
- 9-2006 Merethe Mæland Bertelsen: «Omorganisering av konkurransetilsynet». November 2006.
- **10-2006** *Rune Ervik*: «European Pension Policy Initiatives and National Reforms: Between Financial Sustainability and Adequacy». December 2006.
- 11-2006 Kaia Christina I. Grahm-Haga: «Utvikling av forvaltningsrevisjon i Norge». December 2006.
- 12-2006 *Tom Christensen and Per Lægreid*: «Modern Regulatory Agencies Professional and Judicial Objectivity or Increased Complexity in Decision-Making?». December 2006.
- **13-2006** *Per Lægreid, Paul G. Roness and Kristin Rubecksen:* «Modern Management Tools in Norwegian State Agencies: Regulation Inside Government or Shopping Basket?». December 2006.
- **14-2006** *Tom Christensen, Anne Lise Fimreite and Per Lægreid:* «Reform of the Employment and Welfare Administrations the Challenges of Co-ordinating Diverse Public Organisations». December 2006.

#### 2005

- **1-2005** *Ivar A. Lima og Agnete Vabø*: «Instituttstruktur og fakultetsorganisering ved HF-fakultetet, Universitetet i Bergen». May 2005.
- **2-2005** Dag Arne Christensen og Jacob Aars: «Modalen: Fra off-road til on-line på 25 år». May 2005.
- 3-2005 Nanna Kildal: «Fra arbeidsbegrepets historie: Aristoteles til Marx». May 2005.
- **4-2005** *Per Lægreid, Paul G. Roness and Kristin Rubecksen:* «Autonomy and Control in the Norwegian Civil Service: Does Agency Form Matter?». September 2005.
- **5-2005** *Per Lægreid, Paul G. Roness and Kristin Rubecksen:* «Regulating Regulatory Organizations: Controlling Norwegian Civil Service Organizations». September 2005.
- 6-2005 Tom Christensen and Per Lægreid: «Regulatory Reforms and Agencification». November 2005.
- **7-2005** Anne Lise Fimreite and Per Lægreid: «Specialization and Coordination: Implications for Integration and Autonomy in a Multi-Level System». November 2005.
- **8-2005** *Per Lægreid, Paul G. Roness and Kristin Rubecksen:* «Performance Management in Practice The Norwegian Way». November 2005.
- **9-2005** *Stig Helleren*: «Omstilling i Arbeidstilsynet: Tilsynsmeldingens konsekvenser for strategi og organisering». November 2005.
- **10-2005** *Per Lægreid, Runolfur Smari Steinthorsson and Baldur Thorhallsson*: «Europeanization of Nordic Central Governments: Towards a Transnational Regulatory State?». November 2005.
- 11-2005 *Kari Ludvigsen and Kari Tove Elvbakken:* «The Public, the Mother and the Child. Public Health Initiatives Promoting the Strong and Happy Child Focusing on Food and Mental Health». December 2005.
- **12-2005** *Rune Ervik and Ingrid Helgøy*: «Overcoming the Barrieres and Seizing the Opportunities for Active Ageing in Norway: Report from an Expert Panel Meeting». December 2005.
- 13-2005 Ingrid Helgøy: «Active Ageing and the Norwegian Health Care System». December 2005.
- **14-2005** *Martin Byrkjeland og Knut Grove*: «Perspektiv på bygdeutvikling». December 2005.
- **15-2005** *Haldor Byrkjeflot:* «The Rise of a Healthcare State? Recent Healthcare Reforms in Norway». December 2005.
- **16-2005** *Monica Skjøld Johansen:* «Penga eller livet? Lederutfordringer i det reformerte norske sykehusvesenet». December 2005.
- 17-2005 Kirsti Malterud, Kari Tove Elvbakken og Per Solvang: «Helsekameratene. Gruppe for flerfaglig forskning om helse og sykdom i kulturelt perspektiv, Universitetet i Bergen 1999–2005».

  December 2005.

- **1-2004** Dag Olaf Torjesen and Hallgeir Gammelsæter: «Management Between Autonomy and Transparency in the Enterprise Hospital». January 2004.
- **2-2004** *Haldor Byrkjeflot and Simon Neby*: «The Decentralized Path Challenged? Nordic Health Care Reforms in Comparison». January 2004.
- **3-2004** *Tom Christensen and Per Lægreid:* «The Fragmented State the Challenges of Combining Efficiency, Institutional Norms and Democracy». March 2004.
- **4-2004** *Morten Dyrdal:* «Europeisering av tilsynsmyndigheter i Norge og Sverige». Mars 2004.
- 5-2004 Karsten Vrangbæk and Katarina Østergren: «The Introduction of Choice in Scandinavian Hospital Systems. Arguments and Policy Processes in the Danish and the Norwegian Case». March 2004.
- **6-2004** *Marit Tjomsland*: «Internationalization at Norwegian Universities and Colleges after the Quality Reform». April 2004. The Globalization Program.
- 7-2004 Hans-Tore Hansen, Anne Hege Trædal-Henden, Olaf Jürgens and Wolfgang Voges: «Poverty among Households with Children: A Comparative Study of Lone Parents and Couples with Children in Norway and Germany». April 2004.

- **8-2004** Renate Storetvedt Lien og Arnhild Taksdal «Integrering av kjønnsperspektiv i offentlig tjenesteproduksjon og planlegging». Mai 2004.
- **9-2004** *Ingrid Helgøy og Synnøve Serigstad:* «Tilsyn som styringsform i forholdet mellom staten og kommunene». May 2004.
- 10-2004 Morten Dyrdal: «Legemiddeltilsyn og europeisering». September 2004.
- **11-2004** *Bodil Ravneberg:* «Økonomiske insentiv i arbeidslinjen, virker det? Evaluering av forsøksordning med kvalifiseringsstønad i 'Prosjektet Amalie' i Åsane». October 2004.
- **12-2004** *Per Lægreid and Synnøve Serigstad:* «Organizing for Homeland Security: The Case of Norway». November 2004.
- **13-2004** *Ivar Bleiklie:* «Institutional Conditions and the Responsibilities of Universities». November 2004.
- 14-2004 Lise Hellebø: «Food Safety at Stake the Establishment of Food Agencies». November 2004.
- **15-2004** *Katarina Østergren:* «The Institutional Construction of Consumerism. A Study of Implementing Quality Indicators». November 2004.
- **16-2004** *Ingrid Helgøy and Anne Homme*: «Governance in Primary and Lower Secondary Education. Comparing Norway, Sweden and England». November 2004.
- 17-2004 *Tom Christensen, Per Lægreid and Inger Marie Stigen:* «Performance Management and Public Sector Reform: The Norwegian Hospial Reform». December 2004.
- **18-2004** *Tom Christensen and Per Lægreid*: «Regulatory Agencies The Challenges of Balancing Agency Autonomy and Political Control». December 2004.
- **19-2004** Dag Arne Christensen: «Velferdsstat, rettighetslovgivning og lokalt selvstyre». Desember 2004.
- **20-2004** *Kristin Rubecksen:* «Civil Service Organizations in Norway: Organizational Features and Tasks». December 2004.
- **21-2004** *Kjell Erik Lommerud, Odd Rune Straume and Lars Sørgard:* «National Versus International Mergers in Unionised Oligopoly». December 2004. The Globalization Program.
- **22-2004** *Birte Folgerø Johannessen*: «Ledelse og evidens i det psykiske helsevernet, konsekvenser for kunnskapsforståelse og organisering». December 2004.
- 23-2004 *Jacob Aars og Svein Kvalvåg*: «Politiske uttrykksformer i en bykontekst». December 2004.
- **24-2004** *Ingrid Helgøy:* «Active Ageing in the Labour Market. Country Report Norway». December 2004
- **25-2004** *Torgeir Sveri*: «Strukturer og reformer. En kvalitativ analyse av reformen 'Enhetlig ledelse' sett i lys av sykehusets arbeidsorganisering». December 2004.
- **26-2004** *Stig Helleren:* «Arbeidstilsynets rollekonflikt: Vekslende tilsynsstrategier mellom kontroll og veiledning». December 2004.
- **27-2004** *Kjell Erik Lommerud, Frode Meland and Odd Rune Straume*: «Globalisation and Union Opposition to Technological Change». December 2004. The Globalization Program.
- **28-2004** Frode Meland: «A Union Bashing Model of Inflation Targeting». December 2004. The Globalization Program.

- **1-2003** *Tom Christensen og Per Lægreid:* «Politisk styring og privatisering: holdninger i elitene og befolkningen». March 2003.
- **2-2003** *Ivar Bleiklie, Per Lægreid and Marjoleine H. Wik:* «Changing Government Control in Norway: High Civil Service, Universities and Prisons». March 2003.
- **3-2003** *Badi H. Baltagi, Espen Bratberg and Tor Helge Holmås:* «A Panel Data Study of Physicians' Labor Supply: The Case of Norway». March 2003. HEB.

- **4-2003** *Kjell Erik Lommerud, Frode Meland and Lars Sørgard*: «Unionised Oligopoly, Trade Liberalisation and Location Choice». March 2003. The Globalization Program.
- 5-2003 Lise Hellebø: «Nordic Alcohol Policy and Globalization as a Changing Force». April 2003.
- 6-2003 Kim Ove Hommen: «Tilsynsroller i samferdselssektoren». April 2003.
- **7-2003** *Tom Christensen and Per Lægreid:* «Trust in Government the Significance of Attitudes Towards Democracy, the Public Sector and Public Sector Reforms». April 2003.
- **8-2003** *Rune Ervik:* «Global Normative Standards and National Solutions for Pension Provision: The World Bank, ILO, Norway and South Africa in Comparative Perspective». April 2003. The Globalization Program.
- 9-2003 Nanna Kildal: «The Welfare State: Three Normative Tensions». May 2003.
- **10-2003** Simon Neby: «Politisk styring og institusjonell autonomi tre illustrasjoner». May 2003.
- 11-2003 *Nina Berven:* «Cross National Comparison and National Contexts: Is what we Compare Comparable?». July 2003. The Globalization Program.
- **12-2003** *Hilde Hatleskog Zeiner:* «Kontrollhensyn og kontrollpraksis. En studie av Food and Veterinary Office (FVO)». August 2003.
- 13-2003 Nanna Kildal: «Perspectives on Policy Transfer: The Case of the OECD». August 2003.
- **14-2003** *Erik Allardt:* «Two Lectures: Stein Rokkan and the Twentieth Century Social Science». «Den sociala rapporteringens tidstypiska förankring». September 2003.
- **15-2003** *Ilcheong Yi:* «The National Patterns of Unemployment Policies in Two Asian Countries: Malaysia and South Korea». September 2003. The Globalization Program.
- **16-2003** Dag Arne Christensen: «Active Ageing: Country Report Norway». November 2003.
- 17-2003 Kim Ove Hommen: «Tilsynspolitikk i Norge: Utflytting og autonomi». November 2003.
- **18-2003** Dag Arne Christensen, Rune Ervik and Ingrid Helgøy: «The Impact of Institutional Legacies on Active Ageing Policies: Norway and UK as Contrasting Cases». December 2003.
- **19-2003** Ole Frithjof Norheim og Benedicte Carlsen: «Legens doble rolle som advokat og portvakt i Fastlegeordningen. Evaluering av fastlegeordningen». December 2003. HEB.
- **20-2003** *Kurt R. Brekke og Odd Rune Straume:* «Pris- og avanseregulering i legemiddelmarkedet. En prinsipiell diskusjon og en vurdering av den norske modellen». Desember 2003. HEB.
- **21-2003** *Per Lægreid, Vidar W. Rolland, Paul G. Roness and John-Erik Ågotnes:* «The Structural Anatomy of the Norwegian State 1947–2003». December 2003.
- **22-2003** *Ivar Bleiklie, Haldor Byrkjeflot and Katarina Östergren:* «Taking Power from Knowledge. A Theoretical Framework for the Study of Two Public Sector Reforms». December 2003. ATM.
- 23-2003 Per Lægreid, Ståle Opedal and Inger Marie Stigen: «The Norwegian Hospital Reform Balancing Political Control and Enterprise Autonomy». December 2003. ATM.
- **24-2003** *Håkon Høst*: «Kompetansemåling eller voksenutdanning i pleie- og omsorgsfagene? Underveisrapport fra en studie av pleie- og omsorgsutdanningene». December 2003.
- **25-2003** *Kjell Erik Lommerud, Odd Rune Straume and Lars Sørgard:* «Downstream merger with upstream market power». The Globalization Program. December 2003.
- **26-2003** *Ingrid Drexel:* «Two Lectures: The Concept of Competence an Instrument of Social and Political Change». «Centrally Coordinated Decentralization No Problem? Lessons from the Italian Case». December 2003.

- **1-2002** *Håkon Høst:* «Lærlingeordning eller skolebasert utdanning i pleie- og omsorgsfagene?». April 2002.
- **2-2002** *Jan-Kåre Breivik, Hilde Haualand and Per Solvang:* «Rome a Temporary Deaf City! Deaflympics 2001». June 2002.

- **3-2002** *Jan-Kåre Breivik, Hilde Haualand og Per Solvang:* «Roma en midlertidig døv by! Deaflympics 2001». June 2002.
- **4-2002** *Christian Madsen:* «Spiller det noen rolle? om hverdagen på nye og gamle sykehjem». June 2002.
- **5-2002** *Elin Aasmundrud Mathiesen*: «Fritt sykehusvalg. En teoretisk analyse av konkurranse i det norske sykehusmarkedet». June 2002. HEB.
- 6-2002 Tor Helge Holmås: «Keeping Nurses at Work: A Duration Analysis». June 2002. HEB.
- 7-2002 Ingvild Halland Ørnsrud: «Mål- og resultatstyring gjennom statlige budsjettreformer». July 2002
- 8-2002 Torstein Haaland: «Tid, situasjonisme og institusjonell utakt i systemer». July 2002.
- **9-2002** *Kristin Strømsnes:* «Samspillet mellom frivillig organisering og demokrati: Teoretiske argument og empirisk dokumentasjon». August 2002.
- **10-2002** *Marjoleine Hooijkaas Wik*: «Mangfold eller konformitet? Likheter og forskjeller innenfor og mellom fem statlige tilknytningsformer». August 2002.
- 11-2002 Knut Helland: «Den opprinnelige symbiosen mellom fotball og presse». September 2002.
- **12-2002** *Nina Berven:* «National Politics and Global Ideas? Welfare, Work and Legitimacy in Norway and the United States». September 2002. The Globalization Program.
- **13-2002** *Johannes Hjellbrekke:* «Globalisering som utfordring til samfunnsvitskapane». September 2002. Globaliseringsprogrammet.
- **14-2002** *Atle Møen:* «Den globale produksjonen av symbol og kunnskap. Verdsflukt og verdsherredømme». September 2002. Globaliseringsprogrammet.
- **15-2002** *Tom Christensen and Per Lægreid:* «Complex Patterns of Interaction and Influence Among Political and Administrative Leaders». October 2002.
- **16-2002** *Ivar Bleiklie:* «Hierarchy and Specialization. On Institutional Integration of Higher Education Systems». Oktober 2002.
- 17-002 Per Lægreid, Runolfur Smari Steinthorsson and Baldur Thorhallsson: «Europeanization of Public Administration: Effects of the EU on the Central Administration in the Nordic States». November 2002.
- **18-2002** *Tom Christensen and Per Lægreid:* «Trust in Government the Relative Importance of Service Satisfaction, Political Factors and Demography». November 2002.
- **19-2002** *Marit Tjomsland:* «Arbeidsinnvandringssituasjonen i Norge etter 1975». November 2002. Globaliseringsprogrammet.
- **20-2002** Augustín José Menéndez m.fl.: «Taxing Europe. The Case for European Taxes in Federal Perspective». December 2002. The Globalization Program.
- **21-2002** *Fredrik Andersson and Kai A. Konrad*: «Globalization and Risky Human Capital Investment». December 2002. The Globalization Program.
- **22-2002** Fredrik Andersson and Kai A. Konrad: «Human Capital Investment and Globalization in Extortionary States». December 2002. The Globalization Program.
- **23-2002** *Anne Lise Fimreite, Yngve Flo og Jacob Aars*: «Generalistkommune og oppgavedifferensiering. Tre innlegg». December 2002.
- **24-2002** *Knut Grove*: «Frå privat initiativ til kommunalt monopol. Lysverk, sporvegar og renovasjon i Bergen og Oslo 1850–1935». December 2002.
- **25-2002** *Knut Grove*: «Mellom 'non-intervention' og 'samfundsvillie'. Statleg og kommunal regulering av økonomisk verksemd i Norge på 1800-talet». December 2002.
- **26-2002** *Dag Arne Christensen*: «Hovedtyper av valgordninger. Proporsjonalitet eller politisk styring?». December 2002.
- **27-2002** *Jan Erik Askildsen, Badi H. Baltagi and Tor Helge Holmås:* «Will Increased Wages Reduce Shortage of Nurses? A Panel Data Analysis f Nurses' Labour Supply». December 2002. HEB.
- **28-2002** *Sturla Gjesdal, Peder R. Ringdal, Kjell Haug and John Gunnar Mæland:* «Medical Predictors of Disability Pension in Long-Term Sickness Absence. December 2002. HEB.
- **29-2002** Dag Arne Christensen og Jacob Aars: «Teknologi og demokrati. Med norske kommuner på nett!». December 2002.
- **30-2002** *Jacob Aars:* «Byfolk og politikk. Gjennomgang av data fra en befolkningsundersøkelse i Bergen, Oslo og Tromsø». December 2002.

**31-2002** *Hjørdis Grove:* «Kommunaliseringsprosessen i Århus 1850–1940». December 2002.

WWW.ROKKANSENTERET.UIB.NO